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Summary

In a divided zone along their border, Kuwait and Saudi Arabia have introduced a flexible arrange-
ment based on a rigid physical border and a fluid economic border. This flexibility, leading to the 
co-management and equal profit sharing of hydrocarbons, has largely averted conflict. It rests on 
constructive ambiguity and avoidance of direct confrontation. The approach has its challenges but 
showed its merit in 2009–2019 when the two resolved a major dispute over the zone.

Key Themes

• Fixed borders were foreign to the early twentieth century Arabian Peninsula. Instead, borders 
were porous and subject to Ottoman and British imperial politics, changing local power dynam-
ics, and shifting tribal allegiances. 

• Between 1913 and 2000, four agreements defined Kuwait’s southern boundary. A major conse-
quence of one such agreement in 1965 was the establishment of the Divided Zone between 
Kuwait and Saudi Arabia in what had been called the Neutral Zone.  

• Between 2009 and 2019, a dispute between Kuwait and Saudi Arabia over the Divided Zone 
halted hydrocarbon production there starting in 2014, until the flexible border arrangement 
enabled a breakthrough.  

• While the two sides resolved a disagreement over sovereignty in the Divided Zone, potential 
problems remain over the joint management of hydrocarbons, which will require addressing 
several matters.

Findings and Recommendations

• Kuwaiti-Saudi relations are strong, and the likelihood of conflict remains minimal. 

• The flexibility guiding the Kuwaiti-Saudi relationship and border arrangement is innovative and 
has repeatedly defused disagreements. It is worth showcasing as a model for resolving disputes 
elsewhere. 

• Introducing better-defined safeguards and timelines to resolve problems would strengthen the 
flexible model and accelerate conflict resolution processes. 
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• Both countries need to ensure that the compensation mechanism in the Memorandum of Un-
derstanding of 2019 that helped resolve their dispute over the Divided Zone is one they will 
respect and strengthen. 

• Kuwait and Saudi Arabia should proactively address how they intend to manage their shared 
hydrocarbon resources in the Divided Zone after the next expiration of Saudi Chevron’s conces-
sion, whose renewal in 2009 had provoked the 2009–2019 dispute.

• The two countries should tackle other pending issues—including oil migration, environmental 
concerns, and offshore production—in a way that takes into account Kuwait’s and Saudi Arabia’s 
maritime boundaries with Iran, parts of which have yet to be defined. 

• Kuwait and Saudi Arabia should establish bilateral working teams to address remaining issues 
and preempt misunderstandings. These would consist of an empowered younger cadre to ensure 
that the spirit of compromise and the flexible border approach continue in the future. 
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Introduction 

Studies of Kuwait’s borders tend to focus on the Iraq-Kuwait border, given the Iraqi occupation of 
the country in 1990–1991.1 However, Kuwait’s concerns over sovereignty and borders are not 
limited to its northern neighbor. Before Iraq’s establishment under a British Mandate in 1921, 
Kuwait—then a British protectorate—had to work out arrangements on the eastern half of its border 
with what would become Saudi Arabia. It did this first with the British colonial authorities; then 
with the Sultanate of Najd in central Arabia, ruled by Abdulaziz Al Saud, better known as Ibn Saud; 
and then after 1932 with the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. 

Between 1913 and 2000, four major agreements helped to define Kuwait’s southern boundary. They 
yielded boundary variations that reflected regional border and balance-of-power fluctuations. In 
2000, Kuwait and Saudi Arabia also established a maritime border agreement, which was widely 
welcomed as resolving the final boundary issue between the two countries.2 However, the agreement 
did not settle all border issues. Alternative interpretations of the Kuwaiti-Saudi border warranted a 
fifth agreement in 2019—in effect an addendum to a previous agreement, coupled with a separate 
memorandum of understanding—that aimed to achieve greater clarity and bring closure to the 
border question. 

Conflict over the Kuwaiti-Saudi border has been avoided due to the fact that the two sides have long 
worked out a flexible mechanism to address border issues. This allowed for a rigid physical border 
alongside a fluid economic border relationship that has been reflected in signed agreements dividing 
profits from oil equally in a territory known, first, as the Neutral Zone, then as the Divided Zone. 
Several elements characterize this flexibility. These include constructive ambiguity on border issues, 
the ability to accept fluctuating meanings of the border, a preference for avoiding direct confronta-
tions over border disagreements in favor of indirect messaging, a willingness to compromise, an 
awareness of geopolitical realities, and patience. Yet this approach still represents a challenge. The 
agreement of 2019 may have put to rest lingering concerns over sovereignty claims and border 
demarcation, but it also left room for potential discord over the joint management of equally shared 
natural resources. 

In a region characterized by border disputes, both Kuwait’s and Saudi Arabia’s ability to repeatedly 
resolve their differences has led to evolving border arrangements in an area containing vast hydrocar-
bon wealth. Kuwait has balanced its desire not to alienate Saudi Arabia with preservation of its 
sovereignty. Both countries have also built on their historic relationship and on Saudi Arabia’s priori-
tization of its energy interests in the Divided Zone, which houses 0.5 percent of global oil output.3 
This inclination to find a middle ground has resulted from developments throughout the twentieth 
century affecting the Kuwaiti-Saudi border. 
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The Fluctuating Kuwait-Saudi Border 

Fixed borders were foreign to the early twentieth century Arabian Peninsula.4 Porous by design, 
borders were subject to Ottoman and British imperial politics, changing power dynamics among 
local rulers, and shifting tribal allegiances. This led to an adaptable attitude toward borders, all the 
more so as this created useful openings for territorial expansion at times. In practical terms, such an 
outlook shaped Kuwait’s pragmatic approach to border relations with Saudi Arabia, particularly after 
the rise of Ibn Saud, who reigned starting in 1902 over the Sultanate of Najd and then from 1932 
until 1953 over the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia.

The British and Ottoman empires were the two dominant powers in the region during the early 
twentieth century. Kuwait’s seventh ruler, Mubarak Al Sabah, who reigned from 1896 until 1915, 
succeeded in playing the two empires against one another by initially maintaining agreements with 
both empires, which increased his power and reach in the process. That occurred at a time when the 
House of Saud had momentarily lost its territories and members of the family, including Ibn Saud, 
had sought refuge in Kuwait. Known for his prowess and drive, Mubarak Al Sabah concluded a 
secret agreement in 1899 with Great Britain, making Kuwait a British protectorate. The British took 
over Kuwait’s defenses and foreign affairs, especially after the agreement became known to the 
Ottomans. Having to balance between an Ottoman empire that had interests and a presence in the 
Arabian Peninsula on the one hand and an ambitious local ruler seeking to enlarge his territory on 
the other, the British came up with a compromise.5 

The Anglo-Ottoman Agreement of 1913 was the first attempt to specify Kuwait’s boundaries, and it 
did so through a two-tier arrangement (see map 1). It attributed undisputed autonomy to Kuwait 
within a 40-mile (60-kilometer) radius from the center of what is today Kuwait City in all directions. 
It then specified an outer zone “under the administrative influence of the Shaikh of Koweit” extend-
ing to within a 140-mile (225-kilometer) radius from the city center.6 The British believed that 
dividing Kuwait into two areas would assuage the Ottomans by not granting complete autonomy to 
all the lands Mubarak Al Sabah claimed, giving the two imperial powers room to maneuver over 
their spheres of influence. 

Even though Ibn Saud reclaimed central Arabia in 1902, he was not mentioned in the 1913 agree-
ment, which was framed as an Ottoman-British understanding over Kuwait’s boundaries. However, 
World War I began shortly thereafter, halting the agreement’s ratification.7 Yet the British had inad-
vertently planted the seeds of a hybrid order on the border. The agreement’s segmentation of land 
under Kuwaiti control laid the groundwork for the British to limit Kuwait’s expansion when re-
quired. That moment arrived a few years later, in 1922, when a second agreement had a drastic 
impact on Kuwait’s southern frontier. 
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MAP 1
Kuwait Borders (1913) and Kuwait-Najd Neutral Zone (1922)



 6

The balance of power shifted in northern Arabia with the passing of Kuwait’s Mubarak Al Sabah in 
1915 and the uninterrupted rise of the ambitious Ibn Saud, who sought to maximize his territorial 
gains throughout the peninsula. The Kuwaiti frontier was one among many of his targets. Not only 
did Ibn Saud not recognize the 1913 Anglo-Ottoman Agreement that gave Kuwait what Ibn Saud 
claimed were his ancestral lands, he also imposed a trade blockade to compel Kuwait and its loyal 
tribes to succumb to his rising power.8 Both Kuwaiti traders and the British wanted to see an end to 
such tensions, especially when skirmishes between the two sides briefly turned bloody and moved 
into Kuwaiti territory.9 That is when Kuwait and the Sultanate of Najd agreed to settle their border 
differences with British assistance. 

At first, the British stuck to the terms of the 1913 agreement. They reaffirmed the agreement’s 
two-tiered breakdown of Kuwaiti control. However, they changed their stance in 1921 by saying that 
parts of the outer zone under Kuwaiti administrative influence would be neutral ground, with 
neither Kuwait nor Najd taking action until Britain settled the matter.10 This went against the wishes 
of Ibn Saud and Kuwaiti ruler Ahmad al-Jaber, who came to power in 1921. It took around a year 
for the British to decide on the border in the Uqair Conference.

The Anglo-Ottoman Agreement of 1913 faced several setbacks. Not only was it never ratified, but 
one of its parties was an empire that would soon disappear, and it was concluded in a period of 
transformative change. Furthermore, it proposed an anomalous territorial arrangement in which an 
area hitherto unaccustomed to boundaries suddenly found itself with two, each designating zones of 
ill-defined authority ranging from complete sovereignty to mere administrative oversight. All these 
challenges were compounded by the meteoric rise of Ibn Saud and the weakness of Mubarak’s Al 
Sabah’s successors. 

Against this backdrop, a second attempt to define Kuwait’s boundaries took place at the Uqair 
Conference of December 1922 (see map 1). Yet Kuwait was not originally the focus of the confer-
ence, which was primarily meant to resolve a border dispute between Iraq and the Sultanate of Najd. 
Due to Ibn Saud’s tenacity, the negotiations went nowhere. This led British high commissioner in 
Iraq Percy Cox to pursue a different tactic, making use of the leading role he played at Uqair and his 
oversight over Iraq. He awarded the land claimed by Ibn Saud in the north to Iraq, and to placate 
him, he “ruthlessly deprived Kuwait of two-thirds of her territory and gave it to Najd,” in the words 
of a former British official in the Gulf.11 The area taken from Kuwait corresponded to part of the 
land that had been placed under Kuwait’s administrative influence in the 1913 agreement.12 

All of this was done with no direct Kuwaiti presence at the Uqair Conference. Instead, Sir John 
More, the British political agent in Kuwait, represented Kuwait due to the protectorate agreement of 
1899 that ceded its defense and foreign affairs to Britain. The British acknowledged that they had 
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dealt a “blow” to Kuwait but went ahead with the agreement to preserve British interests elsewhere in 
the region.13 Al-Jaber was naturally displeased with such an outcome but was told by Cox that the 
new agreement safeguarded Kuwait against possible future claims by Ibn Saud. Because of Ibn Saud’s 
rise, Kuwait was also weaker in 1922 than it had been in 1913, which encouraged the British to alter 
the balance of power on its borders.14 

Al-Jaber ultimately had to accept the 1922 agreement, seeing it as part of a longer series of border 
readjustments that might shift to his advantage in the future.15 But that was not to be. The emerging 
nation-state system in the Middle East after World War I lent permanence to the border changes, as 
did the discovery of oil and the subsequent operations of international oil companies. However, this 
was not the end of Kuwait’s experience with a fluctuating frontier to its south. A clause in the Uqair 
Convention kept the border issue open even when part of the land under Kuwait’s administrative 
influence was transferred to Najd.16

The British had introduced a novelty in the agreement of 1913, subdividing Kuwaiti territory into 
two categories of control. In 1922 they innovated again by introducing a so-called neutral zone along 
the eastern half of the border between Kuwait and Najd. In this zone both countries would share 
equal rights.17 Therefore, by 1922 the land the British had once nominally viewed as being under 
Kuwait’s administrative influence in the south had either been given to Najd or turned into an area 
of shared control, cementing the flexible boundary idea. Such an ambiguous and inventive arrange-
ment could have led to discord (as it later did between 2009 and 2019), but the potential for conflict 
early on was tempered by shifting geopolitics, the good Kuwaiti-Saudi relationship, and projected 
economic gains in the zone that pushed both sides to make it a place of joint opportunity. 

The area of the Neutral Zone is 2,228 square miles (5,770 square kilometers). Not much attention 
was initially paid to the fact that Kuwait and what would become Saudi Arabia had equal rights in 
the territory.18 That only changed upon the discovery of oil in southern Kuwait in 1938 and the 
Kuwaiti and Saudi decision to award separate oil concessions in the Neutral Zone in the 1940s and 
1950s.19 Not only was oil present, but also the deposits there were among the richest in the world.20 
This underlined the need to clarify governance of the territory, especially when it came to oil installa-
tions and the housing and movement of those working in the oil industry. The British had never 
addressed such matters, leaving it to Kuwait and Saudi Arabia to do so. 

Kuwait’s independence in 1961 ushered in a new chapter in the shared area along the Kuwaiti-Saudi 
frontier. This produced a third agreement over the border that continued to leave room for alterna-
tive interpretations. Unlike the 1913 and 1922 agreements, Kuwait and Saudi Arabia were now 
negotiating over their border directly. The negotiations in the 1960s went through multiple phases 
and produced several agreements. These ranged from determining the boundary of the Neutral Zone 
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MAP 2
Kuwait–Saudi Arabia Land and Maritime Borders According to the 1965–1969 and 2000 
Agreements and the 2019 Addendum
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to dividing the zone into two equal parts.21 Of the series of agreements concluded between 1961 and 
1969, the 1965 agreement on partitioning the Neutral Zone was the most consequential, with a 
bearing on the present.22

The 1965 agreement did not challenge the consequences of the Uqair Convention; however, it did 
add another layer of flexibility to the border. It turned the vaguely structured and equally shared 
Neutral Zone into what became known as the Divided Zone (see map 2). Kuwait and Saudi Arabia 
each annexed the territories closest to their border, while maintaining the 1922 stipulation on the 
equal sharing of natural resources in the zone. A key provision preserved the sixty-year concession 
agreements with international oil companies signed by both states during the 1940s and 1950s. Both 
Kuwait City and Riyadh avoided an escalation by reaching a compromise that safeguarded their 
perceived interests. 

The agreement of 1965 further entangled the policies of both states over their hydrocarbon reserves. 
While this injected complexity into their relationship, it also guaranteed that the two countries, to 
avoid interrupting oil production, would not transgress each other’s rights. The agreement was also 
clearer than the 1913 and 1922 agreements. Nevertheless, it contained enough ambiguities that in 
2014–2019, it would result in the disruption of oil production in the Divided Zone, an opportunity 
cost estimated in the billions of dollars.23 This disruption was due to a conflict over the question of 
sovereignty in the zone. It was to be expected, perhaps, as the legal advisers of both countries had 
expressed a contrasting understanding of the 1965 agreement soon after its signing.24 

The Kuwaiti government viewed the new line separating the two equal parts of the Divided Zone as 
an international border that transferred to each state total sovereignty over the half accorded to it. 
The Saudi government, in turn, saw the division as an administrative and economic one that clarified 
the rights of both states given the vague references to these rights in the 1922 agreement.25 Therefore, 
to Riyadh, the 1965 agreement did not produce a sovereign border. It produced an administrative 
line with no bearing on the legal status of the jointly held territory. In that sense, the Neutral Zone, 
or now the Divided Zone, had a separate identity unconnected to either Kuwait or Saudi Arabia. 
Rather, it had the status of a condominium held jointly by both countries per Saudi Arabia’s view.26

The ambiguity surrounding the border protected it from conflict, but it also contributed to the 
confusion brought about by the different Kuwaiti and Saudi interpretations of the Divided Zone’s 
status. The 1965 agreement refers to “annexation” and to each state pursuing what appear to be 
sovereignty-related activities—administration, defense, and legislation—in its half of the zone.27 This 
is what Kuwaiti officials used to advance their argument for sovereignty. Yet nowhere in the agree-
ment does the term “sovereignty” appear. The 1965 agreement was the keystone agreement guiding 
Kuwaiti-Saudi border arrangements and the mechanism for shared natural resources in the Divided 



 10

Zone. But while it may have contributed to better organizing the management of resources, it hardly 
clarified the matter of sovereignty. 

A case in point is the fourth border-related agreement signed in 2000, this time addressing the 
maritime border between Kuwait and Saudi Arabia (see map 2). It took the 1965 agreement as its 
launchpad, extending the equal onshore partition to the joint offshore area. The agreement did not 
clearly state, however, that the two islands located off the northern zone belonged to Kuwait. Instead, 
it affirmed that the resources of those islands and the surrounding Divided Zone area should be 
“owned in common,” adding more uncertainty to the issue of sovereignty rights.28 

Therefore, the agreements of 1965 and 2000, which partitioned the joint Kuwaiti and Saudi land 
and maritime areas, did not translate into a common understanding over their legal status. This 
disagreement helped to exacerbate the border dispute of 2009–2019, which would represent a major 
crisis between the two countries but also show that they had the mechanisms to transcend it. 

The 2009–2019 Border Dispute: How Conflict Was Avoided

The dispute of 2009–2019 between Kuwait and Saudi Arabia was a major test for the flexible order 
both countries had adopted in their border relations. The spirit of compromise that had pervaded the 
agreements of 1965 and 2000 proved vital when a new border misunderstanding arose in 2009 over 
the shared management of natural resources and differing interpretations of the boundary in the 
Divided Zone. This flexible approach reminded the two states that they had an effective and unique 
method for addressing their disagreements, despite its challenges. The resolution, agreed in 2019, 
represented the fifth attempt to define the borders following the previous ones of 1913, 1922, 1965, 
and 2000. 

The mutual desire to compromise was a consequence of several factors that went beyond previous 
Kuwaiti and Saudi flexibility on their border relations. These were born of necessity and were a 
reflection of historically solid Kuwaiti-Saudi ties. Kuwaiti officials were aware that their country was 
less powerful than their larger neighbors, as Iraq’s invasion in 1990 had underlined. The Saudi 
government in turn had delicate border disputes to address elsewhere and, like Kuwait, sought to 
resolve a problem preventing the country from fully exploiting its hydrocarbon wealth.

The dispute in 2009 came out of the fact that the 1965 agreement and its byproduct, the Divided 
Zone, had not taken place in a vacuum. Prior to 1965, several U.S. and Japanese companies were 
working in what was then still the Neutral Zone. In 1948, Kuwait awarded the American Indepen-
dent Oil Company, or Aminoil, a sixty-year concession in the zone. A year later, Saudi Arabia did the 
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same with the Pacific Western Oil Corporation, a subsidiary of Getty Oil (Getty was later purchased 
by Texaco, Inc., which then merged with Chevron Corporation).29 Both states jointly granted off-
shore exploration rights in 1957 and 1958 to the Japanese-owned Arabian Oil Company, lasting 
until the year 2000. The concessions bore fruit. Getty discovered the large Wafra onshore oilfield 
with a capacity of 300,000 barrels per day (bpd) in 1954, while the Arabian Oil Company in 1960 
discovered the Khafji offshore field—the offshore portion of the Safaniya oil field that is inside the 
Divided Zone—with a capacity of 220,000 bpd (see map 3).30 

MAP 3
Oil and Gas Fields in the Divided Zone and Surrounding Areas
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The litmus test for Kuwaiti-Saudi relations in the Divided Zone came when the concessions expired. 
Kuwait’s concession did not last up until 2008, its intended end date, given Kuwait’s nationalization 
of the concession in 1977 and the transfer of the field’s management to a joint Kuwaiti-Saudi operat-
ing company.31 The Saudi government chose a different route. Their onshore concession in the 
Divided Zone to Saudi Arabian Chevron (SAC), a subsidiary of Chevron, ended in 2009.32 What 
happened next took Kuwait City by surprise. Riyadh unilaterally renewed the concession without 
consulting Kuwaiti leadership, even though Articles IV and VI of the 1965 agreement stipulated 
joint cooperation given the countries’ equal ownership of hydrocarbons in the Divided Zone.33 
Further complicating matters, the concession was located in the Kuwaiti half of the zone. Saudi 
Arabia therefore made a decision that not only violated Kuwait’s right to shared management of the 
natural resource but also infringed on Kuwaiti sovereignty according to Kuwait’s reading of the 1965 
partition of the Neutral Zone. 

An effective resolution of the dispute had to address the two issues that led to the standoff. First, it 
had to determine whether the line partitioning the Divided Zone represented a sovereign border (the 
Kuwaiti government’s view) or whether it was an administrative line (the Saudi government’s view). 
The implications were widely different. The Kuwaiti government assumed complete sovereignty for 
Kuwait north of the line and for Saudi Arabia south of it. The Saudi government, on the other hand, 
reaffirmed the 1922 agreement, which had indicated a condominium over the shared land with equal 
rights for both sides. This gave the two states access to each other’s annexed zones—annexations that 
had taken place for administrative purposes. 

The second issue was related to the management of resources. Regardless of how they characterized 
the separation line in the Divided Zone, Kuwait and Saudi Arabia did not renege on the principle of 
equally sharing the natural resources in the totality of the zone, according to the agreements brokered 
in 1922, 1965, and 2000. The point of contention had more to do with how to manage the resourc-
es without ignoring either state’s rights. Management of the resources was the Saudi government’s 
main concern, while sovereignty was the Kuwaiti’s.

Sovereignty hits a sensitive cord in Kuwait given its memory of the Iraqi occupation and its vulnera-
bility as a small state surrounded by three larger states—Iran, Iraq, and Saudi Arabia. Safeguarding 
Kuwait’s territorial integrity is a national priority. That is why then emir Sabah al-Ahmad Al Sabah 
took immediate action after the Saudi cabinet unilaterally renewed the oil concession with SAC. He 
sent a letter to then Saudi King Abdullah bin Abdulaziz Al Saud in February 2009 expressing Ku-
wait’s reservations, yet no immediate resolution was in sight.34 

In light of this, Kuwait exercised its sovereignty over the northern portion of the Divided Zone, 
whose annexation had taken place almost forty-five years earlier. This took various forms without 
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directly confronting Saudi Arabia. SAC was asked to follow Kuwaiti laws and regulations. That 
meant that the previously tolerated terms of the 1949 concession, which saw the implementation of 
Saudi law in Kuwait’s portion of the Divided Zone, were no longer valid. SAC had to apply for a 
Kuwaiti permit and labor visas to operate while also following other Kuwaiti procedures. This made 
operations more difficult for the company.35 

In response, in October 2014 Saudi Arabia unilaterally announced the halt of operations in the 
offshore Khafji field, allegedly for environmental reasons.36 Whether these were real or not, they 
represented a suitable cover to object to Kuwait’s treatment of SAC. Around half of the Divided 
Zone’s production came to a halt. The situation only worsened when both states decided to close the 
onshore operation at Wafra in May 2015 for purported maintenance. This effectively suspended all 
oil and gas operations in the Divided Zone for the first time since the discovery of oil there.37

The element of compromise introduced by the flexible border approach shaped Kuwaiti and Saudi 
management of the conflict even before a resolution was found. The two states indirectly expressed 
their disagreement through actions within their purview—whether demanding the implementation 
of Kuwaiti law or closing oilfields for alleged environmental and maintenance reasons. Given the 
entangled border relationship, these actions had a bearing on the other state. Yet this was done 
without a direct clash. The same could be said of their public positions. The differences of opinion 
were known to both parties and to outsiders, but they were not openly aired due to the historic 
relationship between the two nations. Kuwait City believes that Saudi Arabia represents its “strategic 
depth.”38 A former Kuwaiti deputy prime minister and foreign minister expressed this view, stating, 
“Our destinies are entangled . . . The relationship is not only important to the two governments but 
to the people as well.”39 That is why the same minister dubbed the conflict with Saudi Arabia a 
“family dispute.”40 Kuwait had to delicately balance its interests against the importance of its ties 
with Riyadh.41 

Three factors accelerated negotiations in 2019 after an almost five-year hiatus in oil drilling opera-
tions in the Divided Zone, allowing both countries to avoid a recourse to the International Court of 
Justice.42 First, there was a change in the Saudi leadership, when King Salman bin Abdulaziz Al Saud 
came to the throne in January 2015 and later appointed his son Mohammed bin Salman as crown 
prince in 2017. Their bold leadership style and centralized form of governance meant that they could 
make quick decisions, which is what happened when the crown prince intervened toward the end of 
the negotiations to close the deal.43 

Second, Kuwait better organized itself and moved away from the decentralized approach it had 
previously adopted in addressing the issue. Instead of having separate negotiation teams from the 
Foreign Ministry and the oil establishment, including the Oil Ministry, the Kuwaiti government 
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consolidated efforts and dealt simultaneously with the two issues of sovereignty and the management 
of resources, streamlining the negotiations and allowing for coordination across the ministries.44 The 
emir even asked the articulate and shrewd National Assembly Speaker Marzouq al-Ghanim to join 
these efforts. This underscored how important Kuwait considered a resolution to the problem to be, 
as well as its keenness to come to an understanding with Saudi Arabia on outstanding border issues.45 

A third reason was that the global oil market was in need of further output from oil-producing states 
to cover for a decrease in production from Iran due to U.S. sanctions. Because the Divided Zone 
produced 500,000 bpd on top of its 5 billion barrels reserve capacity,46 the shortfall in production 
affected the stability of oil markets and the global economy. The former U.S. president Donald 
Trump administration engaged with Saudi and Kuwaiti officials to resolve their differences and 
resume production. At the same time, leaving the oilfields idle for much longer would have negative-
ly impacted a return to normal production levels.47 

The starting point of negotiations was determining the status of the Divided Zone and its line of 
separation. The Saudi government deemed it a contradiction for Kuwait to claim total sovereignty 
over its half of the zone while Riyadh held an equal share of the natural resources there according to 
the 1922 and 1965 agreements. However, Kuwait used outside examples to convince Riyadh that 
sharing natural resources across a border did not contradict sovereignty claims. Recognition of a 
sovereign border penalized neither country because it would apply to both. Concessions were recip-
rocal. On this issue, the Saudi government gave in to Kuwait’s understanding of the 1965 agreement, 
accepting that the boundary in the Divided Zone constituted an international border.48 

Arriving at a common position over sovereignty was the entry point into resolving the other pending 
issue, namely management of resources. The previous oil concessions were tolerated by both sides 
because they had been granted prior to the 1965 agreement and even before Kuwaiti independence. 
But a new Saudi concession could not continue to operate according to Saudi law given Kuwait’s—
and now Saudi Arabia’s—acceptance of the sovereign status of the Divided Zone. Saudi Arabia was 
willing to renegotiate its extended and modified concession agreement with SAC to respect Kuwait’s 
sovereignty and laws, but it did so with the expectation that Kuwait would compensate the company 
for the losses it would incur by relocating its headquarters from what was now Kuwaiti land to Saudi 
land.49 Kuwait agreed to this, making a concession in its turn to arrive at a deal that would safeguard 
the mutual interests of both states and their shared natural resources. The agreement seemed to settle 
differences for the time being. 

The two states formalized their understanding in an addendum to the 1965 agreement and an 
accompanying memorandum of understanding (MOU) signed on December 24, 2019. The adden-
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dum clarified that the separation line in the Divided Zone was an international border, with “com-
plete sovereignty” for Kuwait north of it and for Saudi Arabia south of it. The document also speci-
fied that the joint operation model for the management of natural resources would apply unless 
otherwise specified.50 

The agreement showed that flexibility had prevailed once again. But was the 2019 arrangement the 
final one? Perhaps not. It quelled doubts related to the character of the separation line in the Divided 
Zone and settled sovereignty claims there, but lingering questions remained over the joint manage-
ment of resources. 

Identifying and Averting Potential Future Tension

The breakthrough revealed the extent to which geopolitical concerns continued to influence the two 
country’s ties. Kuwait’s interest in consolidating its understanding of sovereignty was done with an 
eye toward future agreements with Iraq and Iran. Kuwait has yet to finalize maritime boundaries 
with both countries. Clearing a hurdle with Saudi Arabia over the eastern half of the common border 
meant it could refocus its efforts on resolving sovereignty-sensitive border issues elsewhere. Further-
more, an Iran-Kuwait border settlement could also involve shared natural resources that will require 
agreement over joint operations as well as a dose of mutual understanding. Having a model in place 
with Saudi Arabia provides a useful reference for future talks. 

Saudi Arabia did not accord the same priority to sovereignty as Kuwait, given the two countries’ 
differing histories and standing in the region. But the Saudi government closed the deal in 2019 
because of the economic advantages that the added production from the Divided Zone would bring. 
Moreover, their geopolitical stance had changed since the disagreement began in 2009. A significant 
rift between most of the Gulf Cooperation Council states and Qatar beginning in June 2017 in-
creased the importance of Kuwait’s mediating role in that dispute. Indeed, in 2021 a reconciliation 
was achieved with Kuwait’s help. At the same time, Saudi officials understood that imposing their 
views on Kuwait when the two countries had benefited from a constructively ambiguous approach to 
border relations would have been counterproductive. Finally, because of the assassination of journal-
ist Jamal Khashoggi and Riyadh’s actions in Yemen, Saudi Arabia’s image had been tarnished in the 
years leading up to the agreement. This pushed the kingdom to repair its damaged reputation by por-
traying itself as a state that could responsibly resolve a border disagreement that had implications for 
the international energy market.51 



 16

Kuwait’s and Saudi Arabia’s equal sharing of natural resources after the border demarcation agree-
ment made sense because of how entwined their oilfields are across the Divided Zone and their 
mutual need to guarantee the fields’ development.52 However, the MOU between the two countries 
leaves room for potential discord in the future if several issues are not addressed. 

The first is that the parties will have to find a more effective resolution mechanism in the event of 
disagreements. A repeat of what happened in 2009–2019 could take years to resolve, jeopardizing 
the interests of both sides. Since the 2019 agreement was an addendum to the 1965 agreement, the 
conflict resolution clause in the earlier agreement guided the understanding in 2019. Yet the scheme 
proposed was a loose one that relied mainly on the goodwill of the parties before they appealed to 
the International Court of Justice. While the absence of clear resolution mechanisms may have 
favored the flexibility preferred by the parties, introducing better-defined safeguards and timelines to 
resolve problems could have better protected Kuwaiti and Saudi stakes. While a permanent joint 
committee was established by the 1965 agreement, the dispute over the Divided Zone could not 
have been resolved by such a committee. 
 
A second issue that could complicate implementation of the MOU relates to compensation.53 Both 
sides need to ensure that the compensation mechanism in place is one they will respect and strength-
en. This mechanism follows standard procedures, with each state appointing a consultant who 
assesses the amount to be paid. The two appoint a third consultant, and all three must come together 
on compensation that is binding on the parties. However, the devil is in the details. For this process 
to proceed seamlessly, both sides must pledge to not interfere in it, while accepting the result. 

A third issue is that the two sides have to plan for how they intend to manage their shared resources 
in the Divided Zone after SAC’s concession expires. According to the MOU, the end date is 2046.54 
Will Saudi Arabia go ahead with the joint operation model or renew the concession? If the latter 
takes place—and the MOU leaves open the possibility of not pursuing the joint operation model—
both states will need to agree to an alternative for managing resources that does not jeopardize their 
interests. However, leaving this issue open in the MOU would reveal an inability to iron out differ-
ences, delaying a joint decision until 2046. 

And fourth, Kuwait and Saudi Arabia must prepare for other issues the MOU failed to resolve, 
particularly regarding the future management of resources.55 These include oil migration—or the 
inability to optimize the full potential of an oilfield because some of its oil escapes to other loca-
tions—as well as environmental concerns and offshore production that takes into account the 
tripartite maritime boundaries of Iran, Kuwait, and Saudi Arabia. Neither Kuwait nor Saudi Arabia 
has demarcated all its maritime boundaries with Iran nor are they likely to do so anytime soon given 
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the severing of diplomatic relations between Riyadh and Tehran since 2016.56 However, oil migration 
or environmental impacts are no less serious, as they also could lead to disagreements. 

Kuwait and Saudi Arabia should invest in their strong relationship and borrow from the unique 
evolution of their border relations to proactively address the remaining unresolved border issues. In 
that way they could avoid potential problems in managing their shared resources. They would also 
benefit from showcasing their distinctive border arrangement as a sign of a resilient relationship. Its 
elements can serve as a model for resolving disputes elsewhere—prioritizing compromise, using 
ambiguity and implicit messaging as a tool for conflict settlement, and factoring regional develop-
ments into their actions, for example, shifts in the energy markets. These characteristics would be 
useful when both countries move to settle their maritime boundaries with their neighbors.

Because there remains a risk that Kuwait and Saudi Arabia will enter into new disputes, they should 
establish working teams to address specific topics tied to their unresolved border issues. These work-
ing teams should be set up in a way that streamlines and optimizes the activities of the two states’ 
different bureaus. They should also have a clear mandate, establish transparent rules of engagement, 
and fully empower their members to talk about and decide upon the issues. They could address issues 
ranging from what happens after the SAC concession ends to environmental concerns and oil migra-
tion. Further matters they could cover are how to coordinate their approaches toward joint offshore 
fields and their maritime borders with Iran. 

Moving in these directions would help Kuwaiti and Saudi policymakers begin a discussion early on 
and prepare themselves for potentially conflictual issues. These may not be priorities today, but 
treating them as such would help in the preemptive formulation of policy options if problems do 
arise. The flexible framework governing the border would continue to guide the working teams, 
further enhancing the relationship and lessening the impact of future disputes.

Kuwait and Saudi Arabia established a Saudi-Kuwaiti coordination council in 2018 to better harmo-
nize their positions on general policy.57 That this took place at the height of their disagreement over 
the Divided Zone only underlined the pragmatism in their relationship. However, the proposed 
working teams should not be limited to senior leadership. The states should empower middle man-
agement, as they need to train the next generation of leaders and technocrats and inculcate in them a 
spirit of cooperation over border issues by delegating to a younger cadre. This would add a new layer 
of experience to reduce the possibility of disagreement and ensure the flexible border approach 
endures. 
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Conclusion

Kuwait’s demarcation of its southern frontier has been a century in the making, starting with the 
1913 Anglo-Ottoman Agreement, passing through the 1922 Uqair Convention, and continuing to 
the 1965 Kuwaiti-Saudi agreement and its corollaries in 2000 and 2019. The essence of the flexible 
border arrangement is that it is built on a rigid physical border and a fluid economic border relation-
ship that involves co-management of natural resources and equal profit sharing. The arrangement is 
not without its challenges, but it has been able to sustain and reinvent itself whenever there were 
doubts about the Kuwaiti-Saudi relationship. 

Throughout its existence, Kuwait has been realistic and aware of its geopolitical vulnerabilities 
vis-à-vis its larger neighbors. Political considerations played a major role in Kuwaiti thinking when it 
concluded the 2019 agreement. The country’s sensitivity on matters of sovereignty was reasonable 
given its threatened status since its independence and its occupation in 1990–1991. Therefore, 
coming to a clear understanding with Saudi Arabia on sovereignty in 2019 represented a win for 
Kuwait, while Saudi Arabia’s priority was protecting its financial interests and resuming oil produc-
tion. Each country got what it wanted. 

Kuwaiti-Saudi relations are strong. The likelihood of conflict is minimal, and if disputes arise over 
the management of resources, the two states are more than capable of coming to an agreement, as 
they have done repeatedly. However, this does not mean that they should avoid putting in place 
mechanisms that facilitate a resolution of disagreements, which would save them time and money. 
The flexible border approach has worked by giving Kuwait and Saudi Arabia a margin of maneuver 
in negotiating mutually satisfactory outcomes, and it will probably continue to do so. But to ensure 
this happens, both sides will need to instill in a new generation of officials the spirit of compromise 
that has prevailed until now. 
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Note on Methodology

This paper draws on a broad range of sources and methods. It engages in a critical content analysis of 
primary sources in Arabic and English, such as legal agreements, diplomatic correspondences, parlia-
mentary hearings, public statements, memoirs, and several interviews with former and current senior 
government officials, energy experts, and an editor-in-chief of a major media outlet. It also utilizes 
several secondary sources and deploys discourse analysis and participant observation when comparing 
publicly disclosed views with ones shared in private. 
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